
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 6th September 2016
in the Church Room, Ludham 

Present: 
Cllr M Flett
Cllr R Pinning

Cllr C Willoughby
Cllr A Lumbard

Cllr A Lupson

Cllr M Monk

Cllr J Youngs

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: the Chairman welcomed 5 members of the public
2. Apologies for absence:  Tubby, Wall, Gabriel, Usher, Farnsworth
3. Declarations of interest: None
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 2nd August 2016 were approved  
5. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report. The PCSO had written to the Clerk apologising for being unable to attend the meeting due to her shift pattern.  She had noted that there had been 23 calls from the area since the last meeting: 9 reports rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 3 road related calls, 3 calls for information purposes, 5 reports of suspicious circumstances, 1 report of a theft and 2 abandoned calls.  As a result of these calls there had been 4 reported crimes from the area: two assaults in School Close which are being investigated, an assault at Womack Staithe which is being investigated and a theft from a garden on School Road (scrap metal).  Noted

b. NCC.  Response to the Parish Council’s Parish Partnership suggestion of ‘gateways’ to slow traffic down upon entering the village at the Catfield Road and Yarmouth Road ends.  The Clerk noted that Justin Le-May had responded to the request with the following information ‘I would partially endorse the idea of making a bid through the Parish Partnership Scheme for some gateways.  Catfield Road (at the 30mph limit) – Due to the TROD footway on the western side, you are restricted to width. However, taking into account the 0.5m offset distance from the carriageway, there is just enough room to use a 960mm width option only. Yarmouth Road (at the 30 mph limit) – I have attached a photograph for reference. The current Ludham sign is in keeping with the rural route, and it would be a shame to remove it. Are you planning to do away with this altogether? You have sufficient verge width both sides for a gateway/s.’
Councillors looked at the Glasdon gateway brochure and agreed that the gateways being suggested were not of the type which they wished to have in Ludham as they are simply just attractive gateways, not functional items to slow down traffic.  The Clerk to go back to NCC Highways with further questions
c. NNDC.  Big Society grant fund.  Information back following request for further information. ‘There is no requirement for match funding but it does help if the applicant organisation either puts in some money or sources it from other grant funds such as Awards for all.  A lot of Parishes do fund raise specifically to raise some match funding.
Applications for play equipment are generally eligible for Big Society Fund grants but that doesn’t mean that they are all successful. Next application deadline Monday 7th November. Application pack on NNDC web site  www.northnorfolk.org.  Please contact me if you wish to put in an application so I can discuss it with you. Panel would look to see evidence of community need, consultation particularly with play equipment involvement of children likely to use the equipment and overall community benefit.’  
The Parish Council AGREED that Cllr Willoughby could liaise with The Headteacher to consult with parents at the school to see if additional play equipment were required or necessary and if it were, which pieces might be most appropriate
d. Ludham PCC, Cllr Monk, Womack Trust.  Confirmation of approval / agreement for fireworks display on NYE.  Noted
e. Poppybus.  Transport changes.  Following a re-procurement process the operator of the Poppybus service had changed from North Norfolk Community Transport to Feline Travel from 5th September.  The service would also be changing slightly.  The Parish Council asked that this be added to the Parish News article
f. Hiscox insurers.  Answers to insurance questions regarding playground checks.  Hiscox had noted that the policy does not include a specific requirement stipulating either the frequency or content of routine, visual play area checks.  However from a best practice viewpoint Hiscox had strongly recommended that a weekly check is undertaken.  This would simply be a brief visual check to spot obvious isgns of breakages or vandalism to the equipment.  The Chairman recommended that all Councillors take turns on a monthly basis to undertake a monthly routine check, and that each Councillor should then return the form to the Clerk for safe keeping.  The Chairman offered to undertake the first month’s checks
g. UK Power Networks.  New National number – 105 – for all electricity customers to get information regarding power cuts, or to report a power cut.  Noted
6. Agenda items: 
a. To consider Fidelity Guarantee Insurance.  The Chairman informed the PC that it was obliged to consider Fidelity Guarantee Insurance every year, but that he did not feel that it was relevant to a Parish Council the size of Ludham.  He reminded Councillors that very little cash handling is undertaken – only for the sale of the 7 walks of Ludham and allotment income, and that the Parish Council did not need to pay the premium for Fidelity Guarantee Insurance for the sake of this small amount of money.  The Parish Council AGREED this
7. Reports:  
a. Cllr Flett.  Boat waste update.  The Chairman informed the Parish Council that Norman Lamb had chaired a meeting at which members from NCC, NNDC, the Environment Agency and Horning Parish Council had been present.  He had also attended the meeting himself.  He noted that the meeting had been inconclusive but that a step forward had happened in that NNDC and NCC had agreed to leave the meeting and work together to find a solution.  In addition, Norman Lamb MP would be writing directly to the Minister for the Environment (Andrea Leadsom MP) asking for a review of the 2012 Waste Act.  It was also noted that the Waste Regulations would be due for review in 2017
b. Cllr Usher.  SNAP report.  Cllr Usher had been unable to attend the meeting but had informed the Clerk that the Police priorities for the month are speeding in Pottter Heigham, Burglaries in Ingham and speeding in Sutton.  Cllr Usher had also reported to the Police that a number of complaints had been made about some of the new residents of School Close impacting on the original residents of School Close.  He urged anyone wishing to make a complaint to contact Victory Housing in confidence.  The Parish Council asked the Clerk to include this in the Parish News report
8. Adjourn meeting
The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8.40pm for the public session.  
A presentation from Victory Housing Trust regarding the proposed development on Catfield Road (This item to be covered after item 4 above)
Richard Bland from Victory Housing presented Victory Housing’s plans for a development of 10 affordable houses together with 5 open market properties.  Councillors and members of the public asked questions.  Mr Bland explained that the planning application would be put in at some point before Christmas.  

Mr Bland encouraged Ludham Parish Council to encourage people to come forward who may be looking for social housing within Ludham
The Chairman reconvened the meeting at 8.50pm
9. Planning Applications:   
a. BA/20160121/FUL.  White House Farm, Clint Street.  Bio-security building and store.  Time extension agreed.  Supported
b. NNDC.  PF/16/0965.  Meadowside, Norwich Road.  Erection of rear extension and front dormer extension including conversion of loft space.  Time extension agreed.  Supported
c. NNDC.  PF/16/1026.  Winnats, Staithe Road.  Erection of extension to existing garage.  Time extension agreed.  Supported
d. BA/2016/0275/FUL.  Broadlands Caravan Site, Johnson Street.  To demolish and rebuild the reception and information room and replace existing paving slabs with block paving.  Time extension agreed.  Supported
10. Planning Decisions:  
a. None
11. Outstanding Highways matters for updates:
a. ENQ 900004041.  Flooding at Hall Common / Staithe road junction
b. ENQ 531757.  Flooding at Clint Street.  Reminder sent by Clerk in July.  NCC confirmed that the gully cleansing was ‘scheduled’
c. ENQ 541497.  Flooding at Whitegates.  Reminder sent by Clerk August 10th
d. NCC.  Emails.  Footpath 3 signage.  Response from Sarah Price (PROW officer).  The Clerk had received an email from NCC explaining that the signpost on the Norwich Road could not be programmed as it would point towards a house.  The Council asked the Clerk to revert to NCC to as for a diversion order so that the PROW could be reinstated
e. Footpath outside School.  Update from NCC Highways
12. Finance

a. The Chairman noted that he had signed and agreed a bank reconciliation for the previous month’s finances.
b. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. D/D:  URM glass.  £72 inc £12 VAT
iii. D/D: Clerk Pension (August).  £44.98 (inc £32.13 from PC)
iv. Chq no 1128.  VOID as URM had been set up as a direct debit
v. Chq no 1129.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £372.68
c. Receipts:
13. At the Chairman’s discretion:
a. Cllr Pinning asked for an update on the St Benet’s Path.  It was noted that Adrian Clarke had confirmed that the path would be open ‘before the next meeting’ (which was due to take place on the 7th September).  No further update was available
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Poppybus
b. Power network telephone number 105
c. Housing need
15. To consider other items for future agendas
16. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 4th October 2016 at 7.30pm
The meeting closed at 9.08pm
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